MINUTES OF THE 50th ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING AND ASSOCIATED EGM OF THE EAST MIDLANDS ORIENTEERING ASSOCIATION HELD ON MONDAY 15th September 2014 at Clifton, Nottingham at 19.30.

Present: Andrew Breakwell (NOC), Roger Edwards (LEI), Mike Gardner (DVO), Liz Godfree (DVO), Mike Godfree (DVO), Sean Harrington (LOG), Bob Haskins (LEI), John Hurley (DVO), Ranald Macdonald (DVO), Viv Macdonald (DVO), Paul Murgatroyd (LOG), David Olivant (NOC), Pauline Olivant (NOC), Hilary Palmer (NOC), Chris Phillips (LEI), Amanda Roberts (LOG), Chris Sweetman (NOC), Lucy Taylor (LEI), Jack Tiffin (LEI), Mark Webster (NOC), Ernie Williams (LEI), Ursula Williamson (LEI), Dorothy Woodall (NOC), and John Woodall (NOC).

1.  
Apologies for absence: Apologies were received from Bob Alderson (NOC) and Judith Holt (DVO).

2.  
Minutes of the 49th AGM held on Monday 16th September 2013.  It was agreed that the minutes were a true record as proposed by Ernie Williams (LEI) and seconded by John Hurley (DVO).


3.  
Proposed Standing Order Change.  There were no standing order changes to be discussed.


4.   
Chairman’s Report 

Firstly I would like to thank my three other Principal Officers: John Hurley (DVO) who has provided eagle-eyed scrutiny of the minutes as well as providing a historical memory better than mine; Mark Webster (NOC) who has taken on the Financial Secretary role at a time when we need to look, in particular, at how we fund the Junior Squad and other developmental activities; and Chris Phillips who took on the Development Co-ordinator's role at a time when he has many other major commitments within orienteering both nationally and locally. My thanks to all three.

My thanks also to other officers, including the Club Representatives - Mike Gardner (DVO), Bob Haskins (LEI), Amanda Roberts (LOG) and Pauline Olivant (NOC). Mike also produced the minutes of our meetings and compiled EMEWS regularly for us. Others with specific roles included Paul Beresford (Fixtures), David Olivant (Mapping), Hilary Palmer (Coaching), John Cooke (Webmaster), Ursula Williamson (EMOA League), Paul Murgatroyd (Urban League), Richard Robinson (Junior Squad) and Roy Denney (National Forest). Judith Holt and John Woodall, our President, also attended regularly as British Orienteering Directors.

All four clubs have continued to provide a regular series of events as part of the EMOA League and urban league as well as large numbers of Level D events and other activities.

Major activities during the year including LEI successfully putting on Day 3 of the JK in South Wales, with assistance from the other clubs. This was a major undertaking and was not helped by the weather on the day but otherwise went very well. DVO put on the British Schools Championships at Shipley Park in November and East Midlands Championships were put on by LEI at Spring Cottage in November 2013 and at Cademan and Thringstone Wood in April this year.

On the development side we ran another successful training and development day on 1st March. Subsequent discussion has been about whether we should run this day every year or every eighteen months. We will be running the next conference for experienced planners and controllers on Saturday 4th October at Rushcliffe Country Park. Barry Elkington and Roger Edwards will be running sessions and I would encourage all the relevant people to join us - it's free, including lunch.

We have also provided funding for juniors to take part in training camps and tours on condition that they write an article for EMEWS.

Personally, I feel that the EMOA continues to perform a useful function, although I know that not everyone feels this way. The Development Plan contains items supporting clubs, members (particularly juniors) and events across the region. If nothing else, getting representatives from all four clubs to sit round a table four times a year to discuss the health and future of orienteering in our region has to be a good thing. Collaborating is also going to produce better outcomes which in the end means better, more enjoyable orienteering for us all.

This time last year I agreed to take on the Chair's role for one year whilst an attempt was made to find a replacement. Unfortunately, we have been unable to find anyone and, unless someone comes forward at this meeting or by the next committee meeting, we are going to be without a Chair. John Hurley agreed to be Vice Chair on the understanding that he would not become Chair. It is not an onerous job as the main business of the Committee comes from the Development Plan, which is developed by the committee as a whole under the guidance of the Development Co-ordinator, Chris Phillips.

I wish the Association well in the future.

Ranald Macdonald

5.  
Treasurer’s Report including membership numbers and presentation of accounts.


Copies of the Report are attached to these minutes. 


Membership has risen by 3 members this year.

The Accounts have been examined by the Independent Financial Examiner, Andy Lucas. They show a loss of £2,800 on the year.

Questions were asked:

· On the EOC and decrease – this was discussed with EOC and they had reduced their fees.

· On Junior Squad Bank Account – there is a need to know how much is currently in it.

· The Junior Squad cost a lot more as EMOA no longer got free minibuses so they now have to be paid for

· The Junior Squad have been asked to create a budget for next year. They will need to make sure they work within their budget from now on.

· EMOA have in the past been asked by members to reduce the surplus. This was planned but the amount this year was a lot more than planned.

6.
Approval of Balance Sheet and Income and Expenditure Statement

Subject to the Junior Squad Building Society Balance being identified and added to the accounts the meeting agreed to approve the balance sheet and expenditure.

Proposed: John Woodall

Seconded: John Hurley.

7.  
Election of Principal Officers
 

Ranald Macdonald chaired the election of officers leaving chairman until last.

	Post
	Name
	Proposer
	Seconder

	Development Co-ordinator
	Chris Phillips
	Viv Macdonald
	Ursula Williamson

	Financial Secretary
	Mark Webster
	Chris Phillips
	Pauline Olivant

	Vice-Chairman
	John Hurley
	Chris Phillips
	Viv Macdonald

	Chairman
	No volunteers
	
	


Ranald Macdonald stated the committee would need to appoint a chairman for the next committee meeting. 

8.
Election of Other Officers

The only other officers on the committee in the new constitution are the club reps. These are elected by the clubs.

The other delegates / roles were identified in the meeting as:

Mapping – Dave Olivant

Coaching – Hilary Palmer

Juniors – Richard Robinson

EM League – Ursula Williamson

Urban League – Paul Murgatroyd

Fixtures – Paul Beresford

President – John Woodall

Minutes Secretary – Mike Gardner

EMEWS – Mike Gardner

Webmaster – John Cooke

National Forest – Roy Denney

9.        Appointment of Independent Financial Examiner. 
Mark Webster agreed to ask Andy Lucas if he would perform the role again next year.
10.
Budget projections 
The Financial Secretary presented a projected budget that is attached to these minutes. Given the loss the Financial Secretary proposed a number of changes to fees and levies for next year.

In discussing the levies the meeting discussed whether a levy should be added to level D events. After discussion the meeting agreed that level D events should not have a levy applied.

The meeting also wanted the committee to ask the Junior Squad to provide a proposed programme and budget and how they can fit within it during the year to ensure no major loss next year.

11.
Fixing of Charges.
Financial secretary's new proposed changes.

1) Increase membership fee for a senior to £3 (currently £2) approx £500 increase in budget

2) Increase levy fee for a senior to 50p (currently 40p) approx £400 increase in budget

Thus charges will be

Senior membership fee is £3 

Junior membership fee is £1. 

Associate membership fee is £10 

Club membership fee is £15. 

Event levies: 50p per adult and 10p per junior with the first £25 being exempt. 

Proposed: Chris Phillips

Seconded: Hilary Palmer

The proposed fees were accepted by a substantial majority with one dissenting vote.

It was agreed that the fees would come in during the next financial year. In terms of the levies it was agreed they should apply from 1st October 2014 for East Midland events.

12.
Plans for the coming year.
Plans for the coming year will be looked at by the Committee, based on the current Development Plan. 
13.
Any Other Business
Ranald Macdonald reminded folk of the Planners and Controllers conference. Barry Elkington will provide an exercise before and after lunch. Other topics include Planning the JK and how some of the lessons can apply to EMOA events, good and bad legs from last year. It is all about improving the quality of EMOA events.

Paul Murgatroyd stated the 2015 Urban League was well under way. He would like another event from DVO. The current schedule is:

	Month
	Venue

	May
	Newark

	June
	Chesterfield

	June
	Ashby

	September
	Lincoln

	September
	Loughborough

	September
	TBA NOC - Southwell?

	September
	Grantham


John Hurley reminded committee members that the next committee meeting will be on 20th October.

There being no further business the Chairman thanked all present for their attendance at the 2014 AGM and declared the meeting closed at 20.18.

Mike Gardner 22.09.2014
Appendices - Treasurer's report 2014

Appendix - Membership

Membership as at August 1st 2014 is almost the same as in 2013.
	
	Members
	Units

	2014
	690
	459

	2013
	687
	444

	2012
	802
	464

	2011
	838
	477

	2010
	1056
	Not known


2014 figures compared with 2013
	
	2014
	2013

	Senior
	271
	265

	Junior
	58
	43

	Family
	130 (232s, 129j)
	136 (236s, 143j)

	Totals
	459 units
	444 units


Appendix - 2013/2014 Accounts

The EMOA year end is 30th June 2014

Andrew Lucas issued the following statement 

“I have examined the Income and Expenditure Accounts for 2013/4 and the Balance sheet as at 30th June 2014 and confirm they represent a true and fair statement of the finances of EMOA at 30/06/2014.”

Andy was thanked for being the independent financial examiner of the accounts.

EMOA made a loss for 2013/14 of £2800.14

The Income and Expenditure sheet is shown below.
	East Midlands Orienteering Association 2013 - 14

	INCOME
	2012/13 actual
	2013/14 budget
	2013/14 actual

	Membership
	1173.00
	1250.00
	1231.00

	Event levies
	1413.00
	1000.00
	1153.00

	Interest
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	Sponsorship and other income
	100.00
	100.00
	0.00

	EMJS Income
	2882.00
	3000.00
	1880.00

	EMJS Clothing sales
	0.00
	0.00
	65.00

	Grants from Local Authorities
	300.00
	0.00
	0.00

	Coach Education
	0.00
	0.00
	362.50

	INCOME
	5868.00
	5350.00
	4691.80


	EXPENDITURE
	2012/13 actual
	2013/14 budget
	2013/14 actual

	Junior Squad – Expenses
	1839.00
	2000.00
	3861.40

	Trophies & Certificates
	312.00
	200.00
	228.42

	Volunteer Development
	673.00
	1100.00
	969.55

	Coaching Development
	192.00
	200.00
	84.00

	Conferences
	78.00
	150.00
	0.00

	Support for Senior / Talented Orienteers
	440.00
	1000.00
	696.67

	Coach Education
	1500.00
	1500.00
	1000.00

	Matlock Community O
	88.00
	0.00
	0.00

	Sub-Total
	5122.00
	6150.00
	6840.04

	Running Costs
	
	
	

	Phone, post and web licence
	60.00
	100.00
	37.30

	Hire of meeting room
	125.00
	150.00
	125.00

	English Orienteering Council
	594.00
	490.00
	490.00

	Tax
	0.00
	0.00
	

	Sub-total
	779.00
	740.00
	652.30

	EXPENDITURE
	5,901.00
	6890.00
	7492.34

	Surplus / Loss
	-33.00
	-1540.00
	-2800.54


	Bank balances
	

	Balance at 30 June 2013 
	5020.63

	Income
	4691.80

	Total
	9712.43

	EXPENDITURE
	7492.34

	Balance at 30 June 2014
	2220.09

	Plus Bond A/C
	8045.09

	Total Assets
	10265.18


The Junior Squad also hold a Building Society account which has not been included in these figures.

Appendix - EMOA Income from the event levies.

Based on a levy of 40p per senior and 10p junior, less £25
	Event
	2013/14 Income
	Seniors
	Juniors

	Belton Woods
	27.10
	68
	249

	Buxton
	17.30
	101
	19

	Lincoln
	55.00
	192
	32

	Stamford
	17.60
	99
	30

	Hardwick
	57.90
	189
	73

	Kedleston
	36.20
	135
	72

	Martinshaw
	34.10
	136
	47

	Ashby Urban
	16.80
	104
	2

	Shipley Park
	46.30
	0
	713

	Spring Cottage
	79.40
	249
	60

	Thorseby
	34.40
	139
	38

	Outwoods
	56.20
	186
	68

	Walesby
	67.10
	208
	89

	Willesley
	24.80
	117
	30

	Matlock Moor
	60.10
	199
	55

	Lindop
	72.00
	224
	74

	Thieves Wood
	55.70
	179
	91

	Fineshade
	15.00
	92
	32

	Matlock Urban
	11.50
	90
	5

	Allestree
	40.40
	151
	50

	Shining Cliff
	73.80
	234
	52

	Burrough Hill
	12.80
	90
	18

	Clumber Park
	155.10
	424
	105

	Cademan
	86.70
	262
	69

	Totals
	1153.30
	3868
	2073


	
	Total no of runners
	Income
	Seniors
	Juniors

	2009/10 – 19 events
	4912
	1100
	3614
	(74%)
	1298
	(26%)

	2010/11 – 23 events
	4932
	992
	3605 
	(73%)
	1327
	(27%)

	2011/12 – 22 events
	4973
	963
	3675
	(74%)
	1298
	(26%)

	2012/13 – 24 events
	6121
	1413
	4671
	(76%)
	1450
	(24%)

	2013/14 – 24 events
	5941
	1153
	3868
	(65%)
	2073 *
	(35%)


*713 juniors 0 adults at Shipley Park Event
Appendix – EMOA Budget for 2014/15
Here is the proposed budget for the A.G.M. 

Financial secretary's new proposed changes.

1) Increase membership fee for a senior to £3 (currently £2) approx £500 increase in budget

2) Increase levy fee for a senior to 50p (currently 40p) approx £400 increase in budget

Thus charges will be

Senior membership fee is £3 

Junior membership fee is £1. 

Associate membership fee is £10 

Club membership fee is £15. 

Event levies: 50p per adult and 10p per junior with the first £25 being exempt. 

The volunteer development day for this year to be just the planners and controllers conference (costs £250 rather than £1000)

A tight grip on the junior squad spending, a maximum loss of £1000

Budget for 2014/15 a loss of £1000.

	INCOME
	2013/14 actual
	2014/15 budget

	Membership
	1231.00
	1750.00

	Event levies
	1153.30
	1400.00

	Interest
	0.00
	0.00

	Sponsorship and other income
	0.00
	200.00

	EMJS Income
	1880.00
	2000.00

	EMJS Clothing sales
	65.00
	65.00

	Coach Education (refund)
	362.50
	0.00

	INCOME
	4691.80
	5415.00


	EXPENDITURE
	2013/14 actual
	2014/15 budget

	Regional Development Plan
	
	

	Junior Squad – Expenses
	3681.40
	3000.00

	Trophies & Certificates
	228.42
	200.00

	Volunteer Development
	969.55
	250.00

	Coaching Development
	84.00
	200.00

	Conferences
	0.00
	150.00

	Support for Senior / Talented Orienteers
	696.67
	1000.00

	Coach Education
	1000.00
	1000.00

	Sub-Total
	6840.04
	5800.00

	Running Costs
	
	

	Phone, post and web licence
	37.30
	100.00

	Hire of meeting room
	125.00
	150.00

	English Orienteering Council
	490.00
	366.00

	Sub-total
	652.30
	616.00

	EXPENDITURE
	7942.34
	6416.00

	Surplus / Loss
	-2800.54
	-1001.00
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